Home > Pogue, Joseph Ezekiel, Sr.

## Pogue, Joseph Ezekiel, Sr. m

# Pogue, Joseph Ezekiel, Sr.

by Micaela Magee, 2015, North Carolina State University

## 13 Sept. 1851-5 Aug. 1926

See also: Pogue, Joseph Ezekiel, Jr. [2]



Engraved portrait of Joseph Pogue. From Samuel Ashe's Biographical History of North Carolina, Vol 4, published 1905.

published 1905. <sup>33</sup>Joseph Ezekiel Pogue, Sr., tobacco manufacturer and Raleigh public official, was born September 13, 1851 in Rogersville Junction, Tennessee in Jefferson County, to Reverend John Pogue, a Methodist minister, resident of eastern Tennessee, farmer, and civil magistrate, and Priscilla Carter Pogue. Joseph Pogue is known for his promotion of agriculture and the betterment of the State, especially in the Raleigh area.

Pogue was raised in the country on a farm where he worked for 7 years in his youth and was educated in Locust Grove, Hamlin County, East Tennessee. He attributed much of his success to the practical experience and character development from his early days working on the farm. In January of 1870 when he was 18, Pogue left East Tennessee and moved to Hillsborough, NC, where he clerked at a general store for his brother E. H. Pogue until September 1871. He then connected with a tobacco factory and began traveling as a tobacco salesman throughout the South. In 1875 he moved to Henderson, NC, where in October of that year he began manufacturing plug tobacco, developing a reputation for high-grade tobacco and expanding his sales throughout the surrounding states. In September 1885, Pogue moved his plant to Raleigh, where he expanded his business and became the first plug tobacco factory in the city, continuing to manufacture until selling out around 1904. His tobacco was described as, "some of the most meritorious and popular brands of chewing tobacco ever put upon the market." Pogue was a part of an important era in the tobacco industry of North Carolina, joining the business in the very beginning of its rapid and auspicious takeoff.

Following Reconstruction, the South struggled to reach economic independence and to catch up to the highly industrialized North. Southern entrepreneurs striving for a "New South" advocated for and took part in the building of railroads and factories at a pace that was unprecedented. One of the states affected most by the post-Civil War industrial movement was North Carolina, and it was the dramatic increase in the manufacture of tobacco that caused the gradual urbanization within the state. Reasons for this sudden boom in the tobacco industry can be attributed to a combination of factors—declining cotton prices that incentivized farmers in the Piedmont region of North Carolina to plant more tobacco plants, technological advances that launched the mass production of cigarettes, a more connected system of railroads that allowed the transport of tobacco products to national and international markets, and the entrepreneurship of leaders in this blossoming industry.

Large manufacturers of tobacco products did at times build their facilities in North Carolina; however, local businessmen often owned and operated the North Carolinian tobacco facilities and warehouses. These businessmen were entrepreneurs who, much like Pogue, used their experience with tobacco culture to assume leadership positions in the industry and their communities. The wealth and prestige they accumulated through their business gave them political and social esteem in the tobacco towns of eastern North Carolina, granting them the opportunity to hold seats in local chambers of commerce and boards of trade, as well as giving them the ability to donate to and become involved with many public works. They became highly influential members of their communities and often times of the entire state.

Just like many of the tobacco entrepreneurs of this time period, Pogue firmly established the confidence of his community, and became highly esteemed socially and involved with many public positions and programs. In 1891 he was elected onto

Raleigh's board of aldermen, where he served for two years. As alderman, Pogue advocated for the improvement of streets and was "largely instrumental" in improving the fire department, which in turn lowered insurance rates in Raleigh. He also introduced the resolution for celebrating Raleigh's 100th anniversary in 1892, which was adopted April 1, 1892. The mayor then appointed Pogue as part of the committee, which would devise the ways and means for the celebration. The event was held October 18-20, 1892. Additionally, Pogue was a member of "The Board of Managers of the Raleigh Centennial," on the Committee on Programme and the Committee on Finance. He was also a Field Marshal for the parade, commanding the Fourth Division, which featured the city's fire department.

In 1896 he was elected President of the Chamber of Commerce of Raleigh, where he was chairman of the committee that framed the commission form of government, chairman of the committee that established the "White Way" in Raleigh, which was a new street lighting system, and chairman of the committee that introduced and put into effect the <u>Australian ballot system</u> [4] in Raleigh.



"Fairgrounds across from Patterson Hall on Hillsborough Street" circa 1910. From Special Collections Research Center at NCSU Libraries.

Center at NCSU Libraries. [5]In the spring of 1899, Pogue became the Secretary of the <u>North Carolina Agricultural Society</u> [6], the organization sponsoring the <u>State Fair</u> [7]. He maintained this position for many years until resigning in 1922. While in this position, Pogue was instrumental in the enlargement of grounds, purification of the fair's midway, and building up the event to become more attractive each year. He accomplished this through active participation in the organization and through the investment of \$40,000 in new buildings while in office. These measures, along with providing a premium list that attracted a wide and characteristic list of exhibits, paid off and quadrupled gate receipts. It was thought that under his management, the fair had "probably contributed more to the awakening of the capital city than any other one factor," bringing in more than 50,000 citizens annually, and no less than \$100,000 to Raleigh. The fair was advertised all over the country.

When the fair moved to its present location, the area it used to be held at was turned into the Fairmont developments that are located on the other side of Hillsborough Street from present day North Carolina State University. This area was named Fairmont after the fair, with names of some of the streets given fair-related names. An example of this is Horse Track Alley, as well as Vanderbilt Avenue, Pogue Street, and Horne Street. These streets were given the names of important members and officers of the NC Agricultural Society. Pogue Street is the location of the old racetrack, encircling the present day Raleigh Little Theater, amphitheater, and Rose Garden.

Pogue was also for a time the President of the Raleigh Tobacco Board of Trade and the President for the Board of Directors for the <u>State School for the Blind</u> <sup>[8]</sup> in Raleigh. On November 4, 1915, the school celebrated their 70th anniversary, and at the event Pogue read a historical narrative of the school. As of 1915, attendance had increased from 186 to 414 since 1896. Under the same management as the white department, and thus also under Pogue's management, North Carolina was the first state to provide an institution for "the colored race."

Pogue was made Commissioner-General for the North Carolina Commission of the Jamestown Exposition of 1907 [9]. The event was to celebrate Jamestown, Virginia's tercentennial and was held from April 26 to December 1, 1907. Pogue was a "regular" member of the <u>State Literary and Historical Association</u> [10], which had a few years previously fought for the establishment of the <u>North Carolina Historical Commission</u> [11], a state organization established by the General Assembly. The Commission appropriated \$100 to aid the History Committee of North Carolina Commission of the Jamestown Exposition for their exhibit. Pogue was also featured in the acknowledgments for providing financial support to the historical exhibit.

In addition to his donations and leadership, Pogue played an important role in the protection of funds that were allocated to North Carolina's exhibit in the separate Jamestown exhibit for black Americans. Congress appropriated \$100,000 to the participating states for their exhibits on black culture and progress in America, and the Negro Development and Exposition Company of the United States of America, with headquarters in D.C. and Richmond, was formed to oversee the exhibit and dispense Congress' funds. <u>Charles N. Hunter</u> [12], a prominent black advocator for stronger race relations, helped form the Negro Development Company, and through this group worked on North Carolina's black culture exhibit for the Exposition. Hunter realized that even with the money from Congress, they lacked sufficient funds to collect artifacts for the exhibit. He appealed to the pride of white North Carolinians for their state and lobbied in order to procure money from the state for their exhibit. He was successful in his attempts and received \$5,000, making North Carolina the only state whose legislature appropriated special funds for the black exhibits at Jamestown. Neither Hunter nor the North Carolina General Assembly believed the national Negro Development and Exposition Company was capable of managing the

funds, so Pogue was selected to control their funds.

As expected, once learning of the special appropriation given by the state, the Executive Committee of the Negro Development and Exposition Company tried to take control of the funds, and later attempted to dispossess black North Carolinians of their fair share of federal funds. Pogue met with them regarding the matter, and told Hunter later that "whites would do anything possible to ensure the success of the black exhibit" and that "we are going to stand by you in every particular." Both Hunter and the then governor of North Carolina, Robert Glenn, saw the appropriation given by the state of North Carolina as an ideal opportunity to strengthen race relations and for whites to show their friendship and give encouragement to the black community. Pogue's role as protector of their funds was essential to the outcome of the situation.

Pogue was also a member of the Democratic Party, the Independent Order of Odd Fellows, the Improved Order of Red Men, and an honorary member of the Junior Order of American Mechanics, as well as the Country, Capital, and Rotary clubs in Raleigh. In the Odd Fellows, he was a member of the Seaton Gales Lodge No. 64 and represented in the meeting of the Grand Lodge of the State, and in the Red Men, he was a Great Junior Sagamore in the State Council. He is often referred to as Colonel Pogue in writings, and since there is no evidence of him having served in the military, it is likely that he obtained the title through the uniformed branch of one of these fraternal organizations of which he was a member.

On February 20, 1884 he married Henrietta Kramer of Raleigh, daughter of Nathan and Fanny Kramer. Henrietta was educated at the prestigious St. Mary's school in Raleigh. Pogue and his wife had one son, Joseph Ezekiel Pogue, Jr., who became an accomplished geologist, petroleum engineer, and economist.

At 74, Pogue died the morning of August 5, 1926 in Roosevelt Hospital, New York, where he had been for about a month undergoing treatment for stomach cancer. He is buried in Raleigh's Oakwood Cemetery along with his wife, Henrietta.

### **References:**

Amis, Moses Neal, *Historical Raleigh from Its Foundation in 1792* Raleigh: Edwards & Broughton, printers, 1902.

Amis, Moses Neal, *Historical Raleigh: With Sketches of Wake County and Its Important Towns* Raleigh: Commercial Printing Company, 1913.

Ashe, Samuel A. "Joseph Ezekiel Pogue." In *Biographical history of North Carolina from Colonial Times to the Present* edited by Samuel A. Ashe, Stephen B. Weeks, and Charles L. Van Noppen, 370-374. Greensboro: C. L. Van Noppen, 1905.

Biles, Roger. "Tobacco Towns: Urban Growth and Economic Development in Eastern North Carolina." *North Carolina Historical Review* 84, no. 2 (April 2007): 156-190.

Chairman of the Publication Committee, Raleigh (N.C.). Board of Managers of the Raleigh Centennial. "An Account of the Centennial Celebration." In *1792 - 1892, The Centennial Celebration of Raleigh, NC*, 106-138. Raleigh: Edwards and Broughton, Printers and Binders, 1893.

Connor, R. D. W., The North Carolina Historical Commission. Raleigh: North Carolina Historical Commission, 1907.

Denson, C. B. "The Early History of Raleigh, the Capital City of North Carolina." In1792–1892, The Centennial Celebration of Raleigh, NC, 9-105. Raleigh: Edwards and Broughton, Printers and Binders, 1893.

The Gastonia Daily Gazette, 1919-1947

Haley, John H., *Charles N. Hunter and Race Relations in North Carolina* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1987.

"Henrietta Pogue." *Oakwood Cemetery*. From FindaGrave. Accessed April 17, 2015. <u>https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/116398444/henrietta-pogue [13]</u>

Hinton, Mary Hilliard, North Carolina Historical Exhibit at the Jamestown Ter-centennial Exposition, Norfolk, Virginia, April 26-December 1, 1907. Raleigh: North Carolina Historical Commission, 1908.

Independent Order of Odd Fellows of North Carolina Grand Lodge, *Proceedings of the Seventy Fifth Annual Session of the Grand Lodge of North Carolina, Independent Order of Odd Fellows, Volume 75.* Raleigh: Commercial Printing Company, 1918.

"Joseph E. Pogue." In *Prominent People of North Carolina: Brief Biographies of Leading People for Ready Reference Purposes*, 93. Asheville: Evening News Publishing Company, 1906.

"Joesph E Pogue Sr." *Oakwood Cemetery*. From FindaGrave. Accessed May 10, 2022. <u>https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/116398146/joseph-ezekiel-pogue</u> [14].

"Joseph Ezekiel Pogue." In *History of North Carolina: Volume 5 North Carolina biography, by special staff of writers* edited by Robert Digges Wimberly Connor, William Kenneth Boyd, and Joseph Grégoire de Roulhac Hamilton, 290.

Chicago and New York: Lewis Publishing Company, 1919.

"Mahler, [Gerhard] Henry." In *Dictionary of North Carolina Biography: Vol. 4, L-O, Volume 4* edited by William S. Powell, 203. Chapel Hill :University of North Carolina Press, 1991.

McLaurin, Melton. "The History of the State Fair." *NCpedia*. Accessed April 7, 2015. <u>https://ncpedia.org/government/fair/history</u> [15].

North Carolina State School for the Blind and the Deaf, Seventieth Anniversary Exercises of the State School for the Blind and the Deaf, Raleigh, North Carolina, Thursday, November 4, 1915. Raleigh: Edwards and Broughton Printing Company, 1916.

The Robesonian, 1870-Present

Poe, Clarence Hamilton, *Proceedings of the Eleventh and Twelfth Annual Meetings of the State Literary And Historical Association, Raleigh, N.C.* Raleigh: Edwards & Broughton Printing Company, 1912.

Sitterson, J. Carlyle."Pogue, Joseph Ezekiel, Jr." *NCpedia*. Accessed April 17, 2015. <u>https://ncpedia.org/biography/pogue-joseph-ezekiel-jr</u> [2].

Technician, 1920-Present

### **Image Credits:**

"Fairgrounds across from Patterson Hall on Hillsborough Street" circa 1910. <u>https://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/0012854</u> [5]

"Joseph E. Pogue." In *Biographical history of North Carolina from colonial times to the present* edited by Samuel A. Ashe, Stephen B. Weeks, and Charles L. Van Noppen, 370-374. Greensboro: C. L. Van Noppen, 1905. <u>https://archive.org/details/cu31924092215460/page/n507/mode/2up?view=theater</u> [3]

Subjects:

Agriculture [16] **Biographies** [17] Business leaders [18] Government agencies [19] Governmental programs [20] Industry [21] Philanthropy [22] Political leaders [23] Public officials [24] Public service [25] Tobacco [26] **Origin - location:** Orange County [27] Hillsborough [28] Vance County [29] Henderson [30] Wake County [31] Raleigh [32] From: North Carolina State University. [33] User Tags: Raleigh Centennial Celebration [34] State Fair [35]

3 August 2016

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/pogue-joseph-ezekiel-sr

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/pogue-joseph-ezekiel-sr [2] https://ncpedia.org/biography/pogue-joseph-ezekiel-jr [3] https://archive.org/details/cu31924092215460/page/n507/mode/2up?view=theater [4] https://ncpedia.org/secret-ballot [5] https://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/0012854 [6] https://ncpedia.org/agricultural-society [7] https://ncpedia.org/state-fair [8] https://ncpedia.org/governor-morehead-school [9] https://ncpedia.org/jamestown-exposition-1907 [10] https://ncpedia.org/literary-and-historicalassociation [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/historical-commission [12] https://ncpedia.org/biography/hunter-charles-norfleet [13] https://ncpedia.org/government/l116398444/henrietta-pogue [14] https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/116398146/joseph-ezekiel-pogue [15] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/business-leaders [19] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/go [20] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/povernmental-prog [21] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/political-leaders [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-service [26] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/tobacco [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [28] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/v [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/v [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/v [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0 [33] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/north-3 [34] https://ncpedia.org/category/user-tags/raleigh-0 [35] https://ncpedia.org/category/user-tags/s